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REVIEW DATE: August 8, 2011	
LOCATION OF PROJECT: Fermi National Accelerator Laboratory (FNAL)	
PROGRAM MANAGER: Ted Lavine	
FEDERAL PROJECT DIRECTOR:	Pepin Carolan
ACQUISITION EXECUTIVE:   Patricia Dehmer, SC-2         	
CURRENT CRITICAL DECISION:	CD-3

	PROJECT STATUS

	Project Type
	MIE / Cooperative Agreement

	CD-1
	Planned:  1Q2007
	Actual:  May 2007

	CD-2
	Planned:  1Q2009
	Actual:  Sept. 2009

	CD-3A
	Planned:  2Q2009
	Actual:  Oct. 2008 

	CD-3B
	Planned:  1Q2010
	Actual:  Oct. 2009

	CD-4
	Planned:  1Q2015
	Actual:  

	TPC Percent Complete
	Planned:  52 %
	Actual:  49 %

	TPC Cost to Date
	 $124M
	 
 
 
 

	TPC Committed to Date
	 $175M
	

	TPC
	 $278M
	

	TEC
	 $244M
	

	Contingency Cost (w/Mgmt Reserve)
	 $34M
	27 % to go

	Contingency Schedule on CD-4b
	 10 months
	 33 %

	CPI Cumulative
	 .97
	 
 

	SPI Cumulative
	 .95
	




1. Summary 

A Department of Energy (DOE) independent project review of the NOvA project was conducted on August 8, 2011. The purpose of the review was to evaluate the project’s progress and respond to the following charge questions: 

Is project’s plan and performance consistent with the approved baseline? Yes.  Are remaining cost contingency and schedule float adequate for the risks?  Yes.

Are accomplishments to-date and remaining activities planned sufficient to meet baseline scope objectives?  Yes.

Are the management resources adequate to deliver the project within specifications, budget and schedule, including management and mitigation of remaining technical, cost and schedule risks? Yes.  However, continued vigorous support from the Laboratory and the Collaboration will be necessary to provide personnel resources.

Has the project responded satisfactorily to the recommendations from the previous independent project review? Yes

The Committee made recommendations as noted below, and the Office of Project Assessment recommends that a mini-review of the project be completed within six months.

2. Technical 

Accelerator / Beamlines
The committee noted that procurement of ceramic beam tubes continues to be an issue as the vendor is having a difficult time fabricating the long ceramic beam tubes.  One potential solution is to use shorter tubes which will require additional magnets. Also, it was discussed that the accelerator / NuMI upgrades (ANU) portion of the NOvA project has potential personnel challenges in some technical areas and requires continued Lab management support in this respect.

Recommendations 
The NOvA project should insure that the development of the installation schedule includes contingency planning if ceramic beam tubes are delayed.

Detector
Manifold cracking observed last year has been understood, and new designs implemented to decrease the likelihood of cracking.  Furthermore, procedures for repairing existing cracks have been developed. 

The design of the block pivoter, the hydraulic lift which will place the detector blocks at Ash River has proven to be more difficult than anticipated. Testing of the block pivoter with the full height engineering prototype (FHEP) will occur in the next few months and success is critical to beginning block production in time.

The project requires 12,000 Avalanche Photodiode (APD) arrays, which are a variant of a commercial device, are required.  It was noted that failures have been observed, and are thought to be related to contamination. The devices are un-passivated or sealed, and coating them is considered to be a likely solution.  An order for the full quantity of APDs, with a silicone coating has been placed.

Recommendations:
Conduct an APD review by October 31, 2011, with international experts, to ensure fallback plans and planned testing are thorough and complete. Speed up delivery of an initial lot of coated devices in order to verify the solution.

3. Cost / Schedule / Management

Currently, the Project is currently 49% complete and 72% obligated.  270 of 500 project milestones are complete. The remaining contingency is adequate to deliver the project on schedule, but it also important to maintain contingency for commissioning and transition to operations.

 The committee noted that elements of quality assurance are distributed within the project. A top-level QA plan (last updated in July 2009) exists.

The risk evaluation process should continue to be exercised on a regular basis, and major risks updated.

Of the sixteen recommendations from the August 2010 IPR, fifteen have been closed. The remaining open recommendation (#5) will be closed by September.

The committee agrees that continued vigorous support from the Laboratory and the Collaboration will be necessary to provide personnel resources.

Recommendations:  
Update the QA plan and organization across the project by December 2011 to prepare for full-scale production, assembly and outfitting.
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